NCERA 192: Turf WorkGroup

Minutes of the 2010 meeting, June 16-17

Makanda, IL: Giant City Lodge

 Host:

Ken Diesburg

Secretary:

Cale A. Bigelow

Welcome:
Ken Diesburg and Brian Kubek, Chair Plant Soil and Agricultural Systems

Round of Self-Introductions by Attendees:

Attendants:
* denotes University representative

Ohio State: David Gardner*

Purdue University: Cale Bigelow*

Michigan State: (absent)



Wisconsin: Doug Soldat*, Jim Kerns

Chicago District Golf Association (CDGA)(invited): Derek Settle

Univ. of Illinois: (absent)

Southern Illinois University: Ken Diesburg* Shannon Watson

Minnesota: (absent)

Iowa State Univ.: Nick Christians*, Shui-Zhang Fei,  

Missouri:  Xi Xiong* Lee Miller, Brad Fresenburg

North Dakota State: Deying Li*, Yang Gao 

South Dakota State: (absent)

Nebraska: Zac Reicher*, Terry Riordan
Kansas State: Rodney St. John*
Advisor: John Stier
The roster of full contact information is at www.ksuturf.com/NCERA192/main.htm maintained by Rodney St. John, additions/deletions and/or changes in contact information should be directed to Dr. St. John (rstjohn@ksu.edu) 
The minutes from the 2009 meeting were approved

Administrative Report:
John Stier

The group’s advisor explained and clarified the overall goal of these meetings which are to foster multi-state co-operative projects. Additionally, there was an emphasis placed on the three objectives:
1. Investigate the impact of turfgrass on the environment with respect to water quality, genetically modified organisms, invasive species, and pesticide fate. 

2. Reduce current inputs typically used in the management of turfgrass in the areas of water conservation, alternative pest control, low-maintenance turf, and use of remote sensing. 

3. Develop a comprehensive program of best management practices for the North Central Region through collaborative research and transfer results to industry and academics via web outreach and cooperative education. 

The group will need to file a new 5-year proposal and file via the NIMMS system. The minutes and report of this meeting should be submitted within 60 days following this meeting.
The request for renewal of NCERA192 should be submitted by Sept. 15 deadline and need 1-3 people to help develop the proposal. Discussions will take place Thurs. morning . New objectives need to be uploaded by 15 October, 2010 and full proposal due 1 Dec., 2010. The current project expires 30 Sept 2010. Cale Bigelow, next year’s host, is responsible for the request and report with help of others (In 2009 help was solicited from (Jack Fry, Nick Christians, Deying Li, Cale Bigelow (host, 2011)). Need to identify other individuals. This new proposal will likely receive increased scrutiny compared to past proposals and looking to streamline things nationally. Dr Stier reinforced the idea that this group has a chance to have positive impact and many good outcomes can emerge. Some things we need to consider are, have there been changes in management practices? Have we affected state regulations on water, fert. use etc.? The termination report for current proposal due 31 March, 2011…

Historian’s Report: Nick Christians

This organization goes back to 1967, the most important detail is that we need to discuss sites for future meetings. Originally, Purdue University was to host the meeting in 2010. Dr. Reicher moved that the 2011 meeting be jointly hosted with the WRC-11 group in Colorado Springs, CO. Tony Koski and Zac Reicher will chair this meeting. The date will be 2nd week of June, 2010. Purdue University will host the meeting in 2011 and the schedule will shift as listed below.
	Year
	Meeting site
	Chair
	Secretary

	2016
	Minnesota 
	To be announced
	To be announced

	2015
	Missouri
	Xi Xiong
	To be announced

	2014
	Kansas State Univ.
	Rodney St. John
	Xi Xiong

	2013
	Iowa State Univ. (ITS meeting in Beijing)
	Shui-Zhang Fei
	Rodney St. John

	2012
	Purdue University
	Cale Bigelow
	Shui-Zhang Fei

	2011
	Joint meeting w/WRC-11 Colorado State Univ
	Tony Koski/Zac Reicher
	Cale Bigelow


The group discussed the idea of inviting industry representatives to be part of future meetings (e.g. researchers from companies like Syngenta, Bayer, etc.). Theoretically, Appendix E, would allow these people to become part of the group “project”. Although there may be some resistance by some of the group with the concern the meetings could become commercially product oriented, the overall sentiment was that these researchers could have a beneficial effect on the projects. It was discussed that we need to set ground rules for invitees, the chair can make a list and individuals could submit names of people to invite, with the idea of reducing duplication of invites. Dr. Zac Reicher will draft a statement or guidelines for the group.

NCERA 192 Website Update: Rodney St. John
The NCERA192 website remains open and is hosted at http://www.ksuturf.com/NCERA192/main.htm.
Using Google analytics, it was found that only 10 % for Lawn Problem Solver http://www.ksuturf.com/Lawn_Problem_Solver_Site/index.html
 And only 10% of traffic comes from external links. Apparently only three turf programs are linking to Lawn Problem Solver and more participation and submittal of state information is encouraged, need help publicizing. 

Dr. St. John is working on a searchable site to all state extension pubs. Results of this could possibly show impact. The group discussed what constitutes a true “publication”. Peer review? Many Universities are no longer “numbering” online Outreach publications. Some states are charging (e.g. $500) to have something numbered. Suggestions for ways to minimize these charges took place.  

National Turfgrass Evaluation Program (NTEP) Policy Committee Report: Ken Diesburg
The NTEP is in the process of continuing to improve service, stated that the organization seems to be “climbing back up the slope”. Decline has been a perfect storm of sorts, declining $ related to seed sales declines, tight profit margins, reluctance to spend $ because simply cannot afford to include entries in NTEP trials. Kevin Morris has spent a great deal of time touring seed companies and soliciting feedback. Most seed companies are generally supportive of NTEP but express concern that since there seems to be so little differentiation among cultivars, their response has been, Why put $ in that program?
The perennial ryegrass trials will be prepared for 2010.  NTEP ryegrass looking at sites, receiving comments this week, test will include approximately 75 entries. In response to feedback, two ancillary projects have been created, the first ‘trait specific’ trials:  traffic and drought, overseeding, disease tolerance. Right now likely 8 co-operative sites.

The group asked about federal funding for NTEP. Seems there might be “some” but limited. Others asked about the status of the NTEP funds, how much. Ken responded that the organization’s accounting books are open for viewing. It was suggested that to cut some costs perhaps there wa no longer a need to mail data CDs since all data is available online. 
The group discussed ways to possibly categorize cultivars, know this has been done and updated for the bluegrasses. Also discussed that it would be nice to have the ability to actually find cultivars for consumers. The Wisconsin group mentioned that there is a site called “Seed superstore (Buffalo, NY)” but it would also be nice to have downloadable spreadsheets, we could share. It was also discussed that some people might appreciate the idea that cultivars could be labeled “NTEP approved” a branding concept, like Consumer Reports recommended, others cited that this may be stretching limits of what can be done.
USEPA Water Sense Landscapes Update: Doug Soldat

The program was modeled on the Energy Star brand where “Water star labels” appeared on faucets, toilets, etc., desire to have certified “homes”. There was an open comment part of EPA proposal that included the outdoor component. Final draft was published Dec. 2009. In a final draft version it includes a landscape design component that included only  40% turfgrass area and an (ET budget). Concern that these numbers are really not scientifically based, and there was a rejection of grass use on slopes greater than 4:1.  Grasses are well known and historically proven to be the species of choice in stabilizing slopes.  USEPA did change language and now “slopes should be vegeitated”. The 40 % turfgrass now only applies to “front lawn” but reasoning not clear. As far as sprinkler irrigation took out irrigation of 4 ft strips on sidewalk areas because not able to effectively irrigate areas smaller than 4 ft. This response letter from last year shows an example of our groups impact. Web link http://www.epa.gov/watersense/docs/home_finalspec508.pdf
Wisconsin has seen DNR water conservation legislation being introduced.

Other Committees
A brief discussion took place regarding other past committees, specifically the status of the regional annual bluegrass project and seedhead control work once chaired by Dr. Branham at Univ. of IL. Discussion took place regarding whether or not to revisit these projects. 
Meeting Objectives/NCERA proposal: Ken Diesburg
Current proposal: IMPROVING the ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACT and MANAGEMENT of TURFGRASSES, need to evaluate our current objectives update/revise. 
Discussion of where some topics might fit in?
· Water use, IPM

· Pest resistance (e.g. the dollar spot trial)

· General reduction of inputs
· Alternative nutrient sources like mustard seed oil (Xi Xiong), bio-char (Christians-potential for federal funding?). Diesburg suggested assessing list of all bio sources from each state as a joint project, composts, etc.
Discussion took place about use of social networking, group is generally supportive, what about using blogs, twitter, etc. Some extension specialists are using. These technologies seem to facilitate communication. Now Nebraska has TurfTips.  

COOPERATIVE PROJECT UPDATES

NCERA 192 Bentgrass Cultivar Trial:
Qi Zhang

Commercial bentgrass cultivar-report, located at a minimum of five sites, last fall’s weather slowed establishment for some and at some sites dollar spot is severe, discussed possible place to publish in future. 
Soil N Evaluation: David Gardner


The goal of this project was to arrive at a formula for prescribing specific amounts of nitrogen respective to the regional soil in obtaining a desired level of turf quality, rather than relying upon a standard recommendation for all regions. Would it be possible to predict leaching using this test? USGA funding has been obtained to support the project thanks to assistance from Brian Horgan in preparing a proposal. Funding starts in 2010. Looking at 3 things: yield response, mineralization study and continuing Michigan State studies.
So far the results have been inconsistent, particularly with samples from old sites: amino N is higher. So far it is difficult to take it to something practical, lots of shadowing and masking effects, spatial variability occurring? Hope is to try and get something from the study published (yield component) published this year.

Low Input Sustainable Turf (LIST): Eric Watson (absent)


2005 trial was submitted for publication and was accepted. The 2007 trial continues, the 2008 data remains to be evaluated.  Evapotranspiration data was submitted from two sites.  Mycorahizal colonization with Rebekah Verbeten at Univ. WI got samples from one site. Difficult, lots of root sampling, soil washing, etc. Data collection should continue into 2011.

CSREES, NRCS proposal formulation: Ken Diesburg led discussion
Specialty crop proposals

AFRI-NIFA grants

Discussion revolved around challenges and methods for being creative with this process, a large amount of politics involved. Some cited issues getting budgets prepared at their institutions. Generally, management oriented proposals do not seem to fair well with technical and relevance panels.
Are there two or three areas turfgrass could be used?

1. building /improving soils

2. low input? Grasses that can give useable turf with little input

3. Clean water opportunities? Stabilization of soils to reduce particulate, species, etc.?
Turf Tour

Attendees visited two local golf courses, Crab Orchard Golf Course (Shannon Watson, Golf Course Superintendent/graduate student) with bermudagrass fairways and bentgrass greens, Hickory Ridge Golf Course featuring zoysiagrass fairways and location for SIU’s NCERA bentgrass trial. 

State Reports 17 June, 2010

Nebraska: Zac Reicher

Terry Riordan has retired but still working with the (PGA-PGM/golf program), Bob Shearman and Gerald Horst both retire 30 June. Bob will remain until breeder hired, focusing on Buffalo, blue gramma. Breeder position is open, encouraging applicants. Overall budget not bad some cutting of technical staff occurring. 

Zac Reicher hired as extension specialist both Roch/Zac approx. 45% ext., added more teaching to Roch’s position. Roch has 3 students working on low input irrigation, pharmaceuticals in Poacea family, and down regulation of turfgrass processes. Zac has a Ph.D. student, Chris Proctor, will work with purslane.  

Illinois (CDGA-SIU): Derek Settle, Ken Diesburg 
Chicago District Golf Association (CDGA) 390 clubs being serviced, golfer numbers seem down but CDGA financially not strongly affected, CDGA President still very supportive of turf program. Keith Rincker has left CDGA for Univ. of Illinois and pursuing Ph.D. working in soybeans and disease resistance. Keith was a fantastic addition and appreciated his efforts. Hired Nick DeVres full time, was intern in 2009 , working on web-site Randy Kane “officially” retired and now married and moved to Maine. Also hired Tim Sibiki (spelling) from Rutgers. CDGA will hold a 22 Sept., 2010 field day, inviting local turf agronomists (Jim Kerns, Cale Bigelow, Ron Calhoun) to participate. 

A motion was made to include the CDGA agronomists to become permanent members of NCERA-192. Unanimously approved by group.

SIU (K. Diesburg): Having field day 18 June, 2010. There are 18 undergraduate students in program. S.K. Chong position was ready to hire but position is now gone due to budget issues. Core turf group has dwindled. Still evaluating zoysia breeding efforts, establishment seeding aspects with Tupersan. 
Update on Univ. of IL (by collective knowledge/speculation from group) – Tom V. (5-10% turf now), basically working solely in Miscanthus for biofuels. Bruce Branham has stepped away from administration and is getting back into research and has a graduate student working on PGRs. Undergraduate program is very small, about six and little enrollment in service courses. Have not replaced Fermanian and Wilkinson. Situation looks rather grim.

Ohio: David Gardner

No budget cuts at OSU this year, flat budget, but $8 billion state deficit looming. Some of OSU’s research center plot area lost is being taken over by Prof. Golf Management program. Will build education center, 6 hole par-3, opens the program to groups not otherwise contacted in hospitality, etc. Could be used for research.
2700 people still coming to winter conference. Booth space continues to decline. Industry funding turf center. Still funding $20,000 in undergrad scholarships.  OTF-no longer funding their management company, exploring options. 

Undergrads about 50, PGM-program about 90 students. Mike Boehm still considered the turf pathologist of record (will not be replaced) but is now vice-provost for academic planning.  Joe Rimelspach will handle day to day duties. A brief group discussion revolved about ways to fund undergraduate student group trips (e.g. Turf quiz bowls, etc.).


Graduate students: Ed Nagle is working with Dave Gardner, Joanna G (?name) is exploring the use of natural herbicides and insecticides, Andrew Munst (M.S. student) working on spring estab w/o pesticides. Matt Williams (Field Center mgr) now working with Karl, working on temporary covers stadiums, Annetta (Karl) working on transgenic bents, Marcella Munoz with John Street on athletic field topdressing programs. The status of activities at the Wooster campus is uncertain not much communication. 

Indiana: Cale Bigelow

Funding is still challenging, industry funding down about 20%. Undergraduate program student numbers is holding steady at about 60 students. After 2012 Purdue Univ. will not be offering an Associates degree as this will be directed to the state community college system

Research areas: 

Rick Latin (Pathology): continues to explore the epidemiology of dollar spot and has new student, John Daniels, working on brown patch and working on predictive models.

Yiwei Jiang (Physiology): evaluating stress physiology mechanisms with focus on drought tolerance in turfgrasses and focus on other species like Prairie Junegrass with Erik Watkins

Doug Richmond/Tim Gibb (Entomology): characterizing hunting billbug in zoysiagrass with life cycle(s) and insecticide timing, also investigating alternatives to synthetic insecticides like entomopathogenic nematodes and cultural factors affecting endophyte expression and novel endophytes. 

Cale Bigelow (cultural-fertilization): evaluating species and cultivars for performance and adaptation, turfgrass nutritional programs and inputs like plant growth regulators and wetting agents

Dan Weisenberger for Zac Reicher (weed management): continues the herbicide product evaluations. James Rutledge earned a Ph.D. in Agronomy in 2010 focusing on roughstalk bluegrass biology, physiology and control. Took an industry position with Bayer in RTP, NC, also won the Musser award in 2010.

After 22 years of dedicated and faithful service to the state of Indiana, Dr. Zac Reicher departed to join his spouse and the Turf faculty at the Univ. of Nebraska. His presence will be sorely missed. The turfgrass extension position will be filled by Dr. Aaron Patton who begins, 1 July, 2010.  

North Dakota: DeYing Li

Approximately, 30 undergrads, expressed difficulty in keeping students in the industry in North Dakota. 

Discussed ways to fund student trips, fundraiser-student govt. put in some $, students match. Alan Zuk, 90% teaching position. Research being conducted on salinity tolerance and warm season grasses. DeYing working on irrigation delivery, sub-irrigation w/ recycled water, having problems with nozzle clogging. Also looking at tall fescue response to salinity stresses and evaluating different salts,  sodium chloride, etc.. Qi (Chee) Zhang will teaches two classes including physiology. Her research focus on low maintenance grasses, snow mold KBG, freezing tolerance PRG, aeration and topdressing, bluegrass effects on recycled waste water five irrigation regimes

Iowa: Shui-Zhang Fei
University is experiencing funding issues, program received $200,000 at one time, now the institution funds zero. Merging Hort. Dept. with Ag. Education anticipate growing pains to come.

Program has about 70 undergrads in program, University has an active international travel program, Nick just got back from Italy.
Research: Fei has Ph.D. students working on abiotic stress, ryegrass cold tolerance, molecular techniques finding genes. Brachypodium model for temperate grasses and cereals. High throughput, knock down technique. Also looking to find genes responsible for phenotype changes (e.g. dollar spot resistance). Nick Christians has two Ph.D. students, Chris Blume (technician)-working in biofuels, Marcus Jones, working on establishment of bentgrass seeded into exisisting bent and Poa areas. Daniel Reinhart working in moss control. The Corn gluten patent ended in January, University received approx. $2,000,000 in royalties. Dave Minner has student, Andrew Hoiberg(spelling?), working on sports turf project. There is a newer Master of Ag. Program designed for employees going to work/school. 

Wisconsin: Doug Soldat
Undergrad numbers are stable at approximately 10-15. Minnesota and Wisconsin have discussed sharing online courses between institutions. John Stier continues as Department Chair in the Department of Horticulture. John and Doug taught a new class, Lawn Society and Environment for non-turf majors. First class had 16 students. The program worked with the WI-Alumni association in an outreach/education event “Grandparents day”. Taught participants about lawns, mowers, soils, etc. 70 attendees. Wisconsin will host a 27 July, 2010 field day at the Noer Center with participation by Aaron Patton of Purdue Univ.
Research: Currently about 12 graduate students (four Ph.D.) + Chris Williamson’s students. Doug Soldat has a student, Brad Debels, finishing rain-out shelter work looking at using drip irrigation, other projects, turfgrass growth rates and affecting nutrient uptake, PGR – GDD model using Trinexapac-ethyl,
Bio-solids for sod production collaboration with Virginia Tech (SCRI project). Chris Williamson-ENTOM, will be going on sabbatical in Australia next year; he is working on Emerald ash borer and the use of the insecticide, aceleprin.  John Stier has four students, (1 Ph.D.), projects include velvet bentgrass management, phosphorus requirements and shade for velvet vs. creepers, mycorrhizae, carbon sequestration in turf  systems and turfgrasses as invasive species in “natural areas”. Jim Kerns (disease management), working in dollar spot (forecasting), goal = reduced cost, has a GCSAA project – persistence of snow mold fungicides and taught 1 cr. Turf pathology course.
Kansas: Rodney St. John

Flat funding from University. Student numbers are about 50. Steve Keeley continues with program and hasa new student validating commercial broadleaf herbicides. Dale Bremer working with irrigation and homeowner use patterns. Has a large USDA grant that includes, survey, extension components. Student  Cody Domenghini working on this project. He is measuring homeowner responses, determining large turf area ET using novel technology. Will be working in rainout shelter, evaluating KBG, texas hybrids… trying to understand water use. So far, Compact and Mid-America best for appearance and lower water use. Jack Fry and Meegan Kneeley, looking at moss control project, influence of N-sources? Grad student Cole Thompson working on this. Jack Fry still working on zoysia breeding (none more cold hardy than Meyer but greater spreading, better leaf texture, increased sod strength), not sure if will be released in near future Meegan Kneeley continues work in dollar spot and zoysia patch. Evaluating cultural management practices, influence of N timings, etc. Rodney St. John is evaluating ornamental grass survivability, also looking at DuPont herbicide Imprellis for broadleaf control and determine how rainfast. Also looking at herbicides for bermuda control in other desirable turfgrass species. Will have a student starting to looking at irrigation technology drip irrigation and smart controllers.

Missouri: Xi

No administrative support for program. 25 undergrad students in program. Will be offering a golf education track at St. Louis conference, hoping to grow industry participation. Discussed funding for student travel to conferences, 33% of student $ for travel funded by Student Govt., some $ golf course managers and local STMA chapter. Students have been creative with seed sales, potting ornamental grasses, sodding, aerification, homeowners, soup sales. Brad Fresenberg is finishing Ph.D. and may be put into Ext. role and a state specialist, specializing in sports turf. His research program will be installing 5 synthetic turfs at research facility and will be evaluating them. Athletics will be funding an assistantship. Xi has hired research a technician. Also has a M.S. student as part of the joint China – Mich. State program looking at taking bermuda out of zoysia fairways. Also has a student working on Poa control, Travis old student working on glyphosate resistant poa. Also looking at hormones like ABA and ethylene on tall fescue drought tolerance. Plans to be hiring a post-doc. Lee Miller was hired as Turfgrass Pathologist, started 1 May, 2010. Currently assessing needs for industry, likely working on zoysia large patch, cultural programs/fungicides, spring dead spot. He will likely carry over some work with fairy ring, evaluating preventative fungicide applications, etc. He is getting settled at Columbia and is engaging some outreach venues (radio/audio).  

FINAL THOUGHTS

There was a final discussion related to NCERA-192 project renewal process:

Ken will modify the proposal, submit to Zac/Cale, then move on into uploading system. 
Need to identify a new advisor. John recommends nominating individuals for a potential new chair, some names included, Bill Randal at Ohio State or Emily Hoover at Minnesota. The group can still identify and nominate other good quality candidates.
